Side by Side Board Meeting

FINAL
February 26, 2013 

Members of the Board in Attendance:, Chris Begley, Chris Berich, Cathy Cappellieri, Nell Conroy, Anne Dichele, John Hansen, Kim Hayes-Grimm, Skelton Key, Andrew Lavaway, Sheila McDermott, Kim Mendola, Bill Murphy, Matt Nittoly, Kristina Testa-Buzzee

Members Absent: none
Community Attendance: Jennifer Bull, Bill Lesko, Linda Simmons
Meeting called to order at 5:32.

PUBLIC SESSION
None.
Anne Dichele thanked Sheila McDermott for stepping in as a Teacher Representative with Karyn Privalsky’s departure from the school.

AUDITOR PRESENTATION (Jennifer Bull and Bill Lesko)
The financial statements as of June 30, 2012, and compared to 2011, and agenda were distributed (attached).

The auditors reviewed required communications for possible illegal acts (none noted), material weaknesses in internal control (none noted), material errors or irregularities including frauds (none noted) and disagreements with management (none noted).

The auditors reviewed financial statements. Side by Side had a clean audit opinion. Our operating revenues increased $33,000 (in-kind services increased 26,000, per-pupil allocation increased $14,000, and family services grant decreased $5000). Our operating expenses increased $44,000 (in-kind services increased $26,000, and other increases related primarily to salary increases). 

The auditors cautioned that the increased disparity between per-pupil and salary costs should probably be addressed with increased funding from other sources.

Looking at the balance sheet, our cash balance is still strong, with no significant change from last year. We now have a Board designation of $400,000 for the future relocation of the school facilities and related costs.

Our cash flow has gone up significantly from 2011 (increase of $98,744), which was up from 2010, so we need to make sure it doesn’t eat too much into our cash balance. They suggested that we need to start doing more fundraising. The auditors also suggested we consider expanding the Board to include more, influential community members.
MINUTES

The January 22 minutes were distributed and read. Chris Berich moved to approve the minutes. Nell Conroy seconded. Changes were made based on discussion. Cathy Cappellieri moved to accept the minutes as amended. John Hansen seconded. Approved by consensus.

ADMINISTRATIVE STRUCTURE
Andrew Lavaway moved to accept the proposed changes to the administrative structure. Chris Berich seconded. The Teacher reps sent a memo out to the staff about the proposed change. Feedback was given asking why the job wasn’t posted, and why there wasn’t a search for a candidate. There is no need to post the position, because this is a restructure of an existing position. The Director wanted to make clear that he wants this position to be an administrative position, and there must be teacher evaluations as part of the position. We need to have our proposal for our way of meeting the new requirements for teacher evaluations in to SEED by April 15, and Anne, Matt and Mary are working on this proposal.
The position needs to be filled immediately due to state-level required changes being imposed on us. 
The two things that give the staff anxiety are that the evaluation process is changing, and that someone other than the Director will be involved in the evaluations. Anne pointed out that the evaluations have to be calibrated, so if two evaluations by different evaluators for the same teacher are too far off from each other, they need to be discarded. A member suggested that including a teacher in developing the hybrid plan that will be submitted to the State would alleviate some of this anxiety. Anne and Matt agreed that they would include a teacher in coming up with the plan. 

The Director said the feedback he had gotten from the staff was that if he thought it was something that should be done, the teachers he talked with would be in favor of it.
Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved the question. The Board voted to move the question. Anne Dichele moved to accept the amended January 15 memo, as requested by the Board, amending the title and reconfiguring the role and duties of the position of “Student Services and Curriculum Coordinator.” Cathy Cappellieri seconded. A paper vote was conducted, and the change was approved unanimously.

The Director volunteered to be a part of a discussion of the Finance Committee on the financial implications of this change.

FINANCE COMMITTEE UPDATE (Linda Simmons)
The balance sheet, P&L, and disbursements were distributed (attached). Our latest submission of funds from the state was adjusted downward to reflect the State budget change in the amount of the funding. There have been no issues with the pass through from Norwalk—it is done by electronic transfer. The IT Consultant is all caught up with his bills.
There is an adjustment from the budget for changes made by the State to the per-pupil allocation, as well as the reduction of one student from the budget.

The FRC grant was cut 5%, but our budget was for lower than the original grant, so it appears as a favorable balance in the budget.
The subcommittee on Extended Day suggested that Extended Day stays how it is, but we add 8-week modules, mostly taught by high school students. (The students would not need to be fingerprinted because they wouldn’t be alone with the kids.) The Karate program we started brought six more kids into the Extended Day program. The first module would be Garage Band. The subcommittee also looked at a scratch program, a regular guitar program, and is looking for a hip-hop teacher. High school students need the volunteer hours, and we wouldn’t have to spend additional money. Valerie Lindsay currently heads Extended Day, but she has resigned from that part of her position effective at the end of this school year. The Director suggests we take this opportunity to bring someone in to run and revitalize the program. The Director has already spoken with our part-time Spanish teacher, who may be interested. 

For per-pupil allocation, the current State budget for next year goes back to the $10,500 we were supposed to get this year (before the mitigation bill), and has a scheduled increase to $11,000 for the following year.

Fifty percent ($2798) of the proceeds from the Cocktails for a Cause fundraiser were donated to the American Red Cross for Hurricane Sandy Relief.

BYLAW AMENDMENTS
Bill Murphy had distributed a memorandum proposing to amend the bylaws to remove term limits for all members of the Board (attached). The Board members solicited feedback from their constituents. The feedback to the Teacher reps was that it seemed that the term limits were there for a reason, and the constituents didn’t understand why it was being changed. A response was that the Board had changed the bylaws to add term limits in the first place and now they had decided to change it based on the reasons stated in the memorandum. A question was raised as to what would happen if there was a hostile Board in the future and there were no term limits. A response was that there is the opportunity to vote out members every two years. The Parent reps received feedback that term limits were good because they embraced new thoughts and new blood, but also that history was good on the positive of eliminating term limits. The Nonteaching-staff rep stated he had received some feedback for and some against having no term limits, and suggesting a single three-year term or four two-year terms. A question was also asked if the Board was doing enough outreach to get new Board members.

A paper vote was held on Bill Murphy’s motion from the January meeting that the Board amend the bylaws to remove term limits with respect to all members of the Board. The results were 8 votes in favor and 5 against. Upon consulting the bylaws, an understanding was reached that an amendment to the bylaws needs to pass by a two-thirds majority, which this vote did not reach. There was discussion that the vote was made without the reps understanding that it would need to be two-thirds majority. Nell Conroy moved to reconsider the vote on the bylaws amendment. Andrew Lavaway seconded. A second paper vote was held. Bill Murphy had already left the room, but gave Matt Nittoly his proxy. The final vote was 10 for and 3 against, so the amendment passed. 

The second proposal was to amend the bylaws to provide that community members will be no less than five and no more than seven. The Teacher reps received feedback from their constituents that it might be better to add advisory members. A Community member stated that advisory board members rarely bother to attend meetings. Another member said if we vote to expand, we need to be active in bringing new names to the table. A third member said that we have needs, particularly in the fundraising and marketing piece, and we aren’t covering that. A Parent member was concerned that it would be out of balance where the Community members would be majority, but the response was that they would actually be one less than a majority. The Staff feedback was also concerns about balance. A member stated that Side by Side was originally meant to be a staff-directed school. The Founder stated that in the days of designing the school, it was naïve of us, given the changes that have happened in schools in the past 15 years, to think that the school should be staff directed. All constituencies need to be heard, but demands on staff are so high that they can’t take on the heavy work of the Board. A Community member thinks that she brings something that we don’t have within the school, and that she steps back in terms of daily functioning. In a paper vote 11 were for and 2 were against, so the amendment passed.
DIRECTOR UPDATE (Matt Nittoly)
Staffing and Hiring

The salary schedule does not extend past this year. Matt needs to know the cost-of-living adjustment to use. Anne asked that Matt and Linda bring it to the next meeting.

Resignation of Upper-School Math Teacher
On February 1, 2013 Karyn Privalsky (SBS Upper School Math teacher) submitted a letter of resignation, citing personal reasons, and formally gave her 30 days’ notice with an effective date of March 1, 2013 being her last official day. Her letter was accepted and an immediate search for a new, certified math replacement began. After a couple of weeks screening applicants and conferring with a hiring agency, it was decided that it would be best to approach this search in hopes of finding a “long-term substitute” rather than a contracted replacement. The quality of certified applicants at this time of year is very limited. The hiring committee was comprised of Matt Nittoly (Director), Kim Mendola (parent/BOD), Sally Davids (teacher) and Chris Berich (teacher). The committee interviewed several applicants, and unanimously agreed on the selection of Mr. Paul Toaso after observing Mr. Toaso’s demo lesson on Monday, 2/25. Mr. Toaso accepted the position immediately (with some contingencies for time off for personal plans) and began in his new role of “SBS Upper School Long-term Substitute Teacher” effective Wednesday 2/28. Mr. Toaso and Ms. Privalsky were able to work together to review routines, plans, and logistics for two days prior to Ms. Privalsky’s last day in hopes of a smoother transition. Mr. Toaso will not be able to begin permanently until Thursday, 3/14 for personal plans. The hiring committee was aware of this prior to offering the position. Mr. Paul Toaso resides in Danbury CT; he was most recently the Principal of Riverfield Elementary School in Fairfield where he retired this past June after serving over 10 years as an administrator there. Mr. Toaso has always had a passion for teaching Math and is interested in returning to the field so that he can work directly with children again. He is a PK-8th grade CT certified teacher and Administrator.
Additional New Hires and Reassignments
On Monday, February 4, the Teaching Assistant in the Kindergarten class at Side by Side quit from her position for personal reasons. After much thought about the best means for finding a replacement, Matt re-assigned the current (at the time) Upper School Math Teaching Assistant, Lauren Jorgensen. Lauren is a certified Elementary teacher who has presented a desire to work with younger children. After a few trial days with the Kindergarten, Lauren was permanently assigned as the Teaching Assistant in Kindergarten for the remainder of the 2013 school year, leaving a vacancy for the Upper School Math Teaching Assistant.

On Monday, March 4, a new Upper School Math Teaching Assistant was also hired. Ms. Melissa Berardi is a native of Brookfield and a recent graduate of Western CT University. Melissa recently completed her student teaching in Bethel Public Schools and anticipates receiving her Elementary Teaching certificate in June.
Medical Leave

One of our Upper School teachers will need to take an extended medical leave effective Thursday, March 7. It is anticipated this leave will last 3-6 weeks.

A Lower School Teaching Assistant was injured her ankle/foot while at work while putting away children’s’ cots. A Workers Comp claim was filed and closed soon thereafter. It originally appeared as though no time off or further medical treatment would be required.  However, after an additional exam was done, it was determined that surgery may be required with a projected rehabilitation period of approximately 6 weeks.  
Quinnipiac PDS (Professional Development School) Agreement
As part of our agreement with Quinnipiac, we will be providing an internship experience for eligible candidates for the 2013-14 school year. This current year we were unable to secure any interns because of the timing and lack of interest due to the distance required (most students live in Hamden area). To address this, Matt and Anne developed an “Honors Internship Program” at Quinnipiac, where any interested applicant must apply with a recommendation from a Quinnipiac professor to intern at SBS. Quinnipiac also agreed to provide a travel stipend to those accepted and to hold a course on site at SBS if we accept six interns. Matt and Anne reviewed applicants and conducted interviews. Six interns were offered spots and accepted. 

PDS National Conference
Representatives from Quinnipiac (Anne Dichele), Side by Side (Erin Lichtenstein) and Fairhaven School all attended the National PDS conference in New Orleans in mid-February. Erin Lichtenstein will serve as the QU/SBS PDS “liaison” during the 2014 school year.

Meeting at CT State Capitol with State Representative Larry Cafero
In order to address concerns regarding CT budget cuts and the funding impact on Side by Side, Matt arranged a meeting with State Rep. Cafero. During the meeting they discussed the recent “mitigation” bill that reduced charter school per-pupil funding by $300 and also discussed the language of the current Governor’s budget proposal, which calls for re-instilling the $10,500 per-pupil funding for the 2013-14 school year, and increasing to $11,000 for the 2014-15 school year. Mr. Cafero was not optimistic about the future state of funding for many programs including charter schools and advised to “prepare for the worst.” Mr. Cafero also insisted that he would be very interested in helping a committee from Side by Side in their search of a new site.
SBS Snow contract
We have used up our pre-paid contracted snow plowing services. Thus, any additional plowing needs for the remainder of this year will cost an additional $610 per 6” storm.
CMTs

CMTs are scheduled to begin during the week of March 4 and running through March 22 for make-up tests. Due to the significant staffing changes and absences in our Upper School the scheduling of proctoring tests and coverage for teaching assignments has been more complicated than usual. At this time however, it still appears as though coverage will be provided through internal human resources already available. 
ASCD National Conference- March 15-18
Matt will be attending the Association of Supervision and Curriculum Development national conference in Chicago from Friday 3/15 – Monday 3/18.  

GALA (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
The Gala will be held at Lockwood-Mathews mansion on May 18. The committee looked at several caterers and chose Outdoor Cookers. The cost to us will be $100 per person, not including invitations, so the committee recommends increasing the price of the ticket to $125 per person. There will be sit-down tables plus high tops, and a silent auction area. The committee will try to get an open bar donated. The Board discussed raising the ticket price to $125 per person, and agreed to do so, but agreed that this was contingent upon an open bar. A member wanted to make sure liability was covered if we had donation of the open bar, and it was discussed and they will provide it. The silent auction information will be sent to members. We really need donations. Please also get people to come. The Board needs to decide what the proceeds will go to. Angie Nida wants risers in the multipurpose room for concerts. The community also likes the idea of supporting the arts and specials. A final decision was made that the proceeds would be used to purchase gym mats and risers and to fund the afterschool program.
PTCO UPDATE

Tabled. 

FACILITIES SEARCH UPDATE
Tabled.

OUTREACH FOR NEW STUDENTS
Tabled.

MARKETING PROPOSAL
Tabled.

SCHOOL SECURITY SYSTEM
Tabled.
Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved to adjourn. Sheila McDermott seconded. Meeting adjourned at 8:16.

Preliminary Agenda for March 26 Meeting
Public Session
Restructure of SBS Upper School (Matt)
Director Update (Matt)
Finance Committee Update (Cathy)
Facilities Search Update (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
Outreach for New Students

Lottery Structure

Marketing Proposal
School Security Committee

School Lunches (Andrew Lavaway)
Reports

Salary Schedule Cost of Living Increase (Matt)

PTCO Update (Kristina?)
Gala (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
Member Elections (Kim Hayes-Grimm)

Executive Session

